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Memorandum

Date:

May 16, 2007

To:

ASTS Membership
From:

Goran B. Klintmalm, MD, PhD, FACS

Re:

RRC Proposal to Eliminate the Requirement for Transplant Rotations 



during Surgical Residency
Recently the Residency Review Committee (RRC) for Surgery decided to eliminate the requirements for transplant rotations during the surgical residency.  The RRC believes that the transplant rotations lack educational value for most residents who take one-month transplant rotations at the PGY1 or PGY2 level and often as a visitor to another institution when no transplant program exists in their home program.  In these situations, the residents are usually spectators on the transplant service and rarely participate in operative procedures in a meaningful way, and largely feel that they are relegated to “scut work.”  In addition to the complaints from surgical residents during residency reviews, surgical program directors have protested about this for several years to the RRC.  In contrast, in busy residency programs where transplant programs exist, residents are involved at both junior and senior levels and get useful, meaningful experience with transplant patients and operative involvement with complex operations.  The difference appears to be largely in regard to the interest of the transplant program directors in involving the residents in their services.  

The ASTS Council and the Transplant Surgery Advisory Council (TAC) to the American Board of Surgery (ABS), Chaired by Dr. James Schulak, have strongly opposed this change. The TAC has pointed out that such a change would result in the disappearance of transplant rotations in at least 50% of all residency programs, which would decrease the knowledge of general surgeons in general management issues surrounding transplant patients in their later practice, as well as decrease the pool of candidates available for transplant fellowships. In addition transplant operations (including retrievals) represent complex procedures with great learning value. Finally, at a time when open abdominal procedures are decreasing, most transplant operations remain open, rather than minimally invasive and represent an important part of the experience required by residents.
Due to the support of the ABS, its Executive Director Dr. Frank Lewis, and Dr. Courtney M. Townsend, Jr., the current Chair of the ABS, the RRC has met and has agreed to reinstitute the requirement for transplant rotation residency on a temporary basis, pending further action by the ASTS and ABS. I would like to emphasize that the decision by the RRC to reinstitute the requirement for transplant rotations for surgical residents is only temporary to allow for a period of discussion and possible adjustment of the transplant experience of residents generally.  It is clear that the status quo is not an option and that failure to change the nature of the transplant experience for most residents will result in the elimination of this requirement in the future.  

The alternative is to enhance the educational value of the transplant rotations and to involve certain residents at a more senior level and in more meaningful ways that involve direct operative experience.  Such a course would appear to have multiple advantages both to the residents and ultimately to the transplant services, as it would insure a more viable supply of future transplant fellows from U.S. residencies.  Because the ABS and RRC have rescinded the prior prohibition of PGY5 residents rotating on the service, more senior expertise is potentially available to program directors.  The competitive issues between residents and fellows will need to be resolved; however, this might be a win-win situation if the ASTS and transplant program directors are willing to commit to a serious educational effort for surgical residents.  
The ASTS Council, along with the Transplant Advisory Council, will be working closely with the American Board of Surgery, the Association of Program Directors in Surgery, and the Residency Review Committee to try to resolve these issues over the next six to twelve months.  We will be communicating with all of the transplant program directors who are involved in the educational experience for surgical residents to solicit ideas as to how the surgical residency experience can be improved.  I can only emphasize the critical nature of these discussions and the importance of making immediate changes in the educational experience for surgical residents.  If the ASTS and its members do not demonstrate serious change over the next year, it is very likely that the requirement for transplant rotations will be permanently rescinded by the RRC, with serious consequences for all.       

PAGE  
2

